
MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 13th September 2010 at Crown Chambers, Market Place, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.


Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Richard Wood, Alan Baines; Elizabethe Bean; Rolf Brindle; Terry Chivers; Paul Clark; Pat Nicol; Don Millard and Mike Sankey.


Apologies: Cllrs.Gregory Coombes; John Glover and Steve Petty 

194/10
Declarations of Interest: The Chairman Cllr Mike Mills declared an interest in the funding request for the Wiltshire Council renovations to the Bowerhill Sports field Pavilion as he helps at the Youth Club. 

195/10
Power of Wellbeing: The Chairman congratulated the Clerk, Mrs Mary Jarvis on passing the CiLCA Power of Wellbeing module and confirmed that the Council now met the four criteria to enable the Council to use the Power. 

Resolved: The Council resolved that it has now met the four criteria to enable it to use the Parish Councils (Power to Promote Wellbeing) (Prescribed Conditions) Order 2008.


Standing Orders were suspended to allow public participation.

196/10
Public Participation 

1. Melksham Campus - Presentation : Neil Ward, Head of Property Services and Charlotte Moore, Project Manager, Workplace Transition Scheme introduced themselves and explained that they were currently undertaking consultation into how Wiltshire Council provide Council and other public services in and around Melksham.


Neil Ward explained that initial discussions had started in March with the Melksham Area Board. There were no definitive plans at present; they are interested in speaking to people about how they receive their services and from which locations.  Wiltshire Council has inherited a Melksham estate of 9 different buildings and they are looking at the potential to join up services to save on carbon emissions and running costs and to give a better service. The 9 properties excluded the schools, and the current running costs at £850k per year equated to over £20 million for the next 25 years.  The worse costs were associated with the Christie Miller Sports Centre, which needed substantial work. Part of the purpose of the independent Leisure Review was to examine costs, and the cost to keep the Christie Miller Centre functional over the next 25 years ran into millions; more than it would cost to rebuild. It also produced 900 tonnes of CO² per year, which would mean Wiltshire Council would be heavily penalised.  Wiltshire Council wished to locate services into buildings, which did not have a heavy maintenance tag. It also wished to let them to partner organisations. This initiative was as much about going into partnership with external organisations as cutting building costs.  Every pound saved on building costs would be another pound available to spend on services.


The term “Campus” referred to the bringing together of services into one location. The current consultation was about which services should be brought together, and to find out what people felt about the proposed changes.  The services Wiltshire Council had in mind were Leisure, Registrar, Community Care, the Library and Youth Centre; each service could benefit from being next to another for example; having leisure and library together meant the library could open longer hours in line with those of leisure facilities, because staff could be shared. With regards to Health, the leisure facilities could offer services for low -key treatments as well as other public sector services such as a Police touchdown base, PCT and other community groups.


There has been a lot of publicity in the local media about the library moving and Neil Ward emphasised that the exercise was still at consultation stage and there was no proposal on the table of what would be included in the Campus and where it would be located; no decision has been made about the library at this stage. Wiltshire Council was interested in the Parish Council’s response to the Consultation.


Location of new Campus Cllr Mike Mills asked whether a decision had been made re the Campus location. Had Wiltshire Council not already decided it should be at the new Melksham Oak School?  

Neil Ward explained that they were looking at ways in which services were accessed across the community area and that the backbone of the Campus will be the leisure facilities. The hub would be the Swimming Pool and Leisure Centre and therefore Wiltshire Council had to look for sites that would be big enough to accommodate those services, plus some additional ones. 

Cllr Mike Mills asked if the old George Ward site was being considered. 

Neil Ward replied that they are intending to look at it.  However there were accessibility issues which is why the new school had been sited elsewhere; the receipt for the sale of the land was ring fenced for the new school project. 

Funding of Campus: Cllr Mike Mills commented that a figure of £100m was being quoted. Where was Wiltshire Council planning to obtain this amount, especially in these times of cutbacks? 

 Neil Ward explained that Wiltshire Council was looking to save money and do things in the most cost- effective way.  It was taking a business case approach and based on the savings that would be made on the running costs, capital would be borrowed against savings to be made in the future. There was a compelling case to replace the Christie Miller Centre, as it was highly undesirable to leave it in its present state; needing to have a larger sum of money invested in it, but without the capacity to provide better services.  The fact that some services had outgrown the building or were now different had to be faced. 

Cllr Brindle commented that this consultation was presumably a countrywide focus and happening in other towns too which means that a phenomenal amount of money is needed.  He is concerned that work would start in Trowbridge and then Wiltshire Council would discover they had run out of money.  The Melksham Oak School cost 50% more than the original budget.  

Replacement of buildings – lack of housekeeping:  Cllr Millard commented that the Christie Miller Centre only had a life expectancy of 30 years when it was built as an aircraft hanger in World War II. Why had Wiltshire Council not put money aside for its upkeep or replacement, knowing that it was outdated? 

Neil Ward explained that the building predated Wiltshire Council and that there had generally been a lack of investment in the building inherited from the District Council. Wiltshire Council was now striving hard to build into their business cases the running and maintenance costs of buildings for years to come.  However, in these tough economic times the budget provision might not be guaranteed for future years. 

Cllr Chivers protested that when West Wiltshire District Council took over the Christie Miller Centre from Wiltshire County Council it had been in a shocking state of repair so it was untrue to say problems with the building were down to the District Council.  

Neil Ward replied that he was not apportioning blame to those in the past just merely explaining that Wiltshire Council was a new authority.  

Cllr. Baines mentioned that although the Christie Miller Centre was only a shed it had the best sprung floor in the West of England.  

Blue pool and swimming facilities:  Cllr. Chivers agreed that Christie Miller should be bulldozed and that the Blue Pool should be handed back to Cooper Tires; it did make sense for the Swimming Pool to be with the Leisure Centre.  However if it moved to the Melksham Oak School site he was concerned about public access.  It was already very difficult for the public to swim in West Wiltshire during the daytime; because pools were always full with school bookings.   It would be difficult to use at night due to the security risk to the school.  There was already talk of closing pools at Bradford on Avon, Westbury and Corsham.  Where would all the swimmers from these pools go?  

Neil Ward emphasised that swimming hours would have to be addressed if the pool was sited at the Melksham Oak School site.  The Oak School would not have priority but schools in general do need access to a pool as part of their curriculum as they currently do at the Blue Pool.

Cllr Clark commented that he uses the Blue Pool 3 to 5 times per week and has already overheard other users comment that they would not visit the pool if it were to be relocated. There were a lot of older people (for example that live at neighbouring Crown House) that walk to the pool and swim at 7am.  He could see the benefit for those that live in Bowerhill, but felt that he personally would no longer visit the Town Centre if there was no pool or library located there.  

Cllr. Baines reported that the Blue Pool was only retained with the discretion of Cooper Tires, and elements of plant had been amalgamated with Town Council building elements. Had Cooper Tires been approached to release more land, and had the Town Council been asked if they would adopt the Blue Pool?

Melksham Library – sustainability Cllr Chivers also commented that there were problems with moving the library too.  For those who live in the surrounding villages such as Atworth and Broughton Gifford it was currently easy to get into town by bus, but if the library moved out of town then it would only be accessible to those with cars.  Wiltshire Council had been opposed to the Asda planning application on grounds that this was an out-of-town site and if the library too were moved out then the town would become dead.  

Cllr Wood emphasised that often a trip to the library was not a primary visit.  Visiting the library was an easy habit to break, and this could impact on literacy in Wiltshire. The current library building was a nice, light, airy building and was fit for purpose. It is currently very busy on Saturday mornings. The proposal to move services out of town would lead to increased car travel and this would clash with Wiltshire Council’s sustainability mantra.  

Neil Ward agreed that accessibility is an issue but Wiltshire Council was trying to get more use of services not less. He reassured Councillors that accessibility is key in the review.  If services were positioned out of town, for example at the Melksham Oak School site, then the provision of a bus service would be a key element and need to question if this achieves the right level of accessibility.  On the flip side, groups of the demographic that do not currently use the library could be tapped into if the library was adjacent to the leisure facilities.  Wiltshire Council had to look at the gains of new clientele vs. the loss of existing clientele as well as what a location change would do to the figures of those who visit.  It is clear that local people wanted their say.  There is evidence to support the co-location of a library with leisure facilities, and it could be worth the losses of other demographics if the library was relocated.  A sustainability impact assessment will be carried out when a site chosen, this will focus on reducing the carbon footprint of the building and those visiting it. 

 Library – transport implication:  Cllr Wood questioned if transport costs were being taken into account and whether modes of transport were being reviewed.  

Cllr Mills commented that three local schools currently walked to the Blue Pool for swimming lessons.  He emphasised that the library was central and easily accessible for the less agile and aged who sometimes did their shopping at the same time as their library visit. If the library was situated out of town then they would have to change buses and make two journeys which did not make economic sense.  It would impact on mums with young children.  

Cllr Wood commented that you could not measure the people who stop visiting the library in the future. Wiltshire Council were sacrificing the needs of the older people.  Cllr Nicol agreed and commented that the older people who live in the conurbations around the town visit for a whole host of reasons, not just to get a book. It is currently easy for them to visit the library as long as it in the town. 

Campus – current Wiltshire Council services for Melksham:  Cllr Brindle expressed concern that only two or three buildings were being discussed, and he requested a list of the nine buildings under consultation.

Cllr Baines commented that they have only been hearing about a couple of sites, Melksham Oak School site and the former George Ward School site.  He asked what other sites were being considered and whether owners had been approached. Would it be possible to consolidate some of the nine buildings, but not all of them?  The library has recently been refurbished and Wiltshire Council own the land around it, could this site not be redeveloped?

Cllr Nicol asked if the Campus could be built at the Christie Miller site. 

Neil Ward explained that if the new Leisure Centre was built exactly on the same site as the present Centre, it would have to be closed for the duration of the works. Wiltshire Council was trying to find an improved site, away from the industrial estate.

Campus – past experiences of combining services. Cllr Nicol referred to the fact that in the past services had been grouped together until it had been found this did not work.   Now while the trend was to go the other way,  the “campus” idea went against proven experience.   

Youth Services: Cllr Nicol stated, that from her long experience in youth work, it was clear that young people did not want to attend a youth club that is at a school; and that adults do not want to go where there were youth running around.  

Neil Ward answered these points by stating that his colleagues in Youth Services had evidence that youth club and school link ups do work, but he admitted that adults do not want to feel as though they are walking though a skate board park to get to the leisure centre. 

Campus – management and timescales:  Cllr Nicol asked whether the Campus would be managed by a Campus Manager, separate Managers for each section, or centrally from County Hall. 

Neil Ward indicated that there would be benefits from not having separate receptionists, admin staff and facility management and that building management would be from County Hall.  

Cllr Bean asked about the timescale of the proposal.  

Neil Ward explained that they were looking to make a decision at the end of the year on where the Campus will be and what services will be in it.  It is imperative that they act due to the Christie Miller building; they have to do something quickly.  The design will be completed in 2011 with work commencing on site in the early part of 2012.  

Cllr Wood asked if Wiltshire Council intended to relocate Christie Miller to the Melksham Oak School site and then decide on the Campus at a later date. 

Neil Ward explained that the Leisure Review recommended the replacement of Christie Miller and the Blue Pool and that it is this current consultation that is looking at adding supplementary services. There will only be one Campus project, if they did any other way the sites would be too scattered and the point missed. 

Cllr Millard emphasised that no sector of the community should be victimised.  Charlotte Moore replied that she is working with the Corporate Equality Group looking at the impact of any proposed changes, and at who is impacted.

Town Centre – viability: Cllr Chivers commented that Melksham already suffers and loses trade as people visit Trowbridge and Chippenham, that Melksham buildings are too small to enable the larger shops to have a presence.  He suggested that the Council worked in tandem with developers to create a Campus with bigger shop spaces and public transport links in the Town Centre, for example at Avon Place, where the Council own the land at the back. 

Neil Ward explained that they were looking at a number of sites that had been identified by the Core Strategy, this is the mechanism that they use for site identification, and other pieces of land have been identified.  They are going through the site selection process at present. The points about the shared plant at the Blue Pool have been considered.  They do not want lots of sites; ultimately the biggest site with as many services saves the most money. The Melksham Campus is part of a wider strategy encompassing some 200/300 frontline building across the County, with significant savings to be made.  Not one size fits all, and different towns will have different Campus locations, not all Campuses will be based around new leisure facilities, and will be smaller.  This is a good opportunity for Melksham to have new leisure facilities. 

Campus –joint meeting & consultation deadline:  Neil Ward commented that he knew that the Parish Council were having a joint meeting with the Town Council but the Town Council had indicated that they were going to reply independently.  The timescale on the current Survey had been extended due to the heavy demand, with a return date of 15th October.  Survey forms were available from the Town Hall, Library and the Blue Pool.  There was also an opportunity for comments to be emailed in addition to the Survey form. Further consultation will be available in November through the Area Board, and a paper would be going to Cabinet for discussion in December. 

2. Wilts and Swindon Aggregate Minerals – Calne Area 6: Moya Wallis introduced herself as a resident of Sandridge Lane for the last 12 years.  Moya Wallis wished to reiterate the points in the Minutes of the Council Meeting 16th August 2010 with regards to the Wiltshire & Swindon Aggregate Minerals Initial Site Options in relation to Calne Area 6 – Land adjacent to Sahara Sand Pit. There is a lot of traffic, and it is also very fast.  Moya Wallis personally has nearly been involved in a couple of accidents, caused by speeding through Westbrook.  Lorries are slow when approaching and turning into Sahara and cars behind get impatient and try to overtake.  The proposed site will bring the excavation closer to the residents and the Collins farm, which produces foodstuffs; the wildlife environment will also be affected. Moya Wallis also felt that we should be promoting tourism in the area and not destroying it.  Residents were concerned to know what would happen in the future to the excavated land, if the sand extraction went ahead. Could it become landfill|? Cllr Mills asked residents to write to Wiltshire Council with their concerns and copy them to the Parish Council.  It was noted that there had been residents’ meetings in Bromham too. Cllr Millard confirmed that other residents were concerned and thought that this had been previously sorted out when the application for a concrete batching plant had been refused.  This proposal was for open cast extraction, whereas the concrete batching plant would have been closed cast; the resultant sand blowing in the wind could cause problems such as abrasion on cars or asthmatic problems, with the dust travelling as far as Chittoe and Westbrook.  It was a long time ago that this was last examined, and at that stage the road was still the B3102, and it was reviewed by a Safety Committee.  Now it was an A road (A3102) and the new Health & Safety Committee would be more interested in the dust created than the old-style committee which only focused on safety.  Cllr Mills queried asked whether a Public Meeting was needed at this stage.   It was decided that this was not required as this was just a general investigation into sites by the Wiltshire & Swindon Aggregate & Minerals looking for specific minerals.  It was not a specific site application from the present occupier.  


The Council re-convened. 

197/10
Melksham Oak Community School Visit: Cllr Mills reported on the Councillors’ visit earlier that day to tour the new school facilities.  They were made very welcome by both the Head Teacher and Deputy Head who spent a lot of time with them.


Resolved:  The Council to write to the Head Teacher to thank him for his time spent with the Councillors.

198/10
Minutes, Planning Committee 9th September 2010: Resolved: The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held 9th September be approved by the Council as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

199/10
Planning Recommendations Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Min 193/10 (b)- Costs Claim and (c) – Allotment shed be formally approved by the Council.

200/10
Planning Correspondence: 

                  a)  Future Planning Seminar.  The Clerk reported that the Council was still waiting for a date from Wiltshire Council for the Planning Seminar. Wiltshire Council and WALC were both aware that there were councillors wishing to have planning training.  


b) Other Planning Correspondence: The Council noted the following correspondence:

i) Community Use of School Facilities – email from Neil Ward re charges

ii) TPO for Dawn Redwood at 178A Woodrow Road – confirmed. 

iii) Asda Transport Funding Report  - The Clerk reported that Phil Groocock from Wiltshire Council had confirmed that £500k had been secured in 5 yearly payments of £100k.  Wiltshire Council had also confirmed that the Zig Zag bus would call at the new Asda store. The Clerk asked Councillors to flag up any other transport requirements for which the funding could be used. Cllr Chivers felt that there had been a big increase in public transport in the last month and the previous dire need in Shaw & Whitley had abated.  Cllr Mills reported that it was also working well in Bowerhill and Councillors noted that hourly bus service from Berryfield.  Cllr Wood stated that a new cycle route along the bypass from Berryfield to the new school would be desirable. Cllr Chivers commented that elsewhere where Sainsburys had paid for a bus for three years the bus then had their logo on it; therefore it would be unlikely that Asda would contribute to a cycle route as this would give no advertising. Cllr Mills and Cllr Brindle both commented on how dangerous the current “Countrywide” roundabout is for cyclists and they emphasised that a cycle route was needed, and understood to be part of the Asda proposal. 

201/10 
Minutes, Council Meeting 26th July 2010: Resolved: The Minutes of the Council Meeting held 26th July were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman with the following amendment:


Min. 136/10 Clause b, Line 2:  Delete “proposed”, to read “In view of the climate changes…” 

202/10
Arising from Min. 137/10 Melksham Campus – Joint Meeting with Town Council, 15th September, 7.30:  The Council noted the Agenda for the meeting. Cllrs Mills, Brindle and Baines to attend with the Clerk.  Cllr Clark asked that representatives make clear at that meeting, that the proposed new swimming pool would be 25m long with 6 lanes, whereas the current Blue Pool was 33m long and had 8 lanes.

203/10 
Arising from Min. 139/10 New School Transport facilities:  The Clerk reported that Wiltshire Council had confirmed that there would be no bus shelters at the new School.  Cllr Brindle commented that he thought they were on the plan, and that there was a breach of planning. Cllr Chivers requested that the Council challenge Wiltshire Council on this matter if it was part of the original plan, particularly if the Melksham Campus is moving to the site. 

Resolved: The Council follow this up with Wiltshire Council.

204/10
Arising from Min. 140/10 Litter at the Spa:  The Clerk reported that Norman Burgess, Cleansing and Monitoring Officer for Wilts Council was monitoring the litter at the Spa, and that the Parish Caretaker is currently not picking up litter so a true picture can be ascertained. Litter bins will be put in; the monitoring exercise is to assess where to site the bins.  Cllr Baines noted that there were plenty of bins on the school site.

205/10
Arising from Min. 148/10 Lorry Park – reply from Wiltshire Council:  The Council noted the breakdown of costings for the Lorry Park consultation. It was agreed that no further action would  be taken, although the Council remained outraged at the excessive amount of money spent.

206/10
Arising from Min. 156/10 New allotment water connection – quotations: The Clerk reported a grant application had been made to the Area Board for £3,050 for the provision of new facilities at the new allotments; for consideration at the Board Meeting on 13th October. Mr Guley was reluctant to agree to have a five year rolling lease on the new allotments, if the land he rented from the Council only had a one year rolling lease.  The Clerk reported that the Solicitor was giving further consideration to a way forward.  Cllr Millard asked if the water trough would be drained in winter otherwise it could freeze and split.  Cllr Sankey reported that this would not be necessary as most farmers now had troughs that did not freeze. The Clerk reported that six companies were contacted but only two quotations were subsequently received.  Cllr Sankey noted that there was no VAT number quoted on the Whatley quote.  

Resolved: The Council proceed with the quotation from Whatley & Co. (Pewsey) Ltd for £795.00 + VAT; subject to the VAT situation being confirmed.


(NB Cllr Clark investigated the VAT situation and it seems that VAT numbers only have to be quoted on invoices, there is no requirement on quotations.)

207/10 
Arising from Min. 158/10 Waste Collections – reply from Wiltshire Council: The Councillors discussed if more wheelie bins would be better than additional black boxes. From experience in other towns it was felt that there were already too many wheelie bins per household on the street. A return to a proposal from many years ago of mini recycling sites was thought an excellent idea. 

 Resolved: The Council to reply to Wiltshire Council that they would like to see the return of mini recycling sites.

208/10
Arising from Min. 160/10 (ii) Govt changes to Health Service: Cllr Clark reported that there has been nothing new since the last white paper, although there are another seven papers being prepared between now and April 2012. 

Melksham Joint Health Forum 9th Sept: Cllr Clark reported that at the Health Forum he attended with Cllr Bean, the GPs appeared remarkably upbeat and were getting on well with the PCT. They were expecting an influx of new patients from the new houses being built. Town Councillor Oakman had commented that the calculation of people per new house for the new 1000 houses was being calculated at three per house but he felt that five per house was a more realistic figure.  The surgeries felt that they would be able to cope with supplying services for the new patients as funding was based on patient numbers. However they were concerned over the actual lack of surgery space. St Damian’s was already looking for another site.  The surgeries will take on additional salaried GPs if necessary. 

We are now overprovided with Dentists in Melksham.  The doctors felt that the nursing service was better in Melksham than elsewhere and the PCT had been listening.  The community nursing service currently run by the PCT will be put out to tender under the Government’s plan to devolve.  It was felt that the RUH was the best of the three options, with the others being Great Western in Swindon and the Avon & Wilts Mental Health Trust.  The Melksham Hospital is still the home of the Chippenham mental health team with the Melksham team based at Trowbridge.  GPs in Devizes and Melksham will work together as a “collaborative group” which will encompass Chippenham too; with three such groups planned for Wiltshire.  

Town Councillor Richard Wiltshire had suggested that the Health Forum become part of the Area Board, but Chris Holden wanted to keep the Forum a separate entity. The Air Ambulance is working well and dovetailing with the Great Western Ambulance service.  GPs are worried that a non-inflationary rise would lead to an actual 15% cut.  

Atworth Councillor Maureen Weston was worried about the East European influx but there are no concerns in Melksham.  However, it was noted that an increase of cheaper housing in Melksham would attract a lower income group to the town.  

Cllr Clark concluded that it was an upbeat meeting with GPs seeing the White Paper as giving them more power. With nothing on the White Paper now until the New Year, the Health Forum will not meet now until April.

Cllr Millard questioned whether a new surgery was a part of the Developers’ agreement for the new housing. It had been requested but he was unsure whether it had been agreed.   Councillors were concerned that moving St Damian’s Surgery from the hospital site would make the hospital more vulnerable to closure. 

Resolved: 1.  The Development Brief for housing east of Melksham be checked to see if a new surgery had been offered in the Section 106 Agreement. 2.  The Clerk to email Cllr Chivers a copy of the Health Forum meeting notes. 

208/10
Minutes, Joint Sports Field Meeting 2nd August 2010: Resolved: The Minutes of the Joint Sports Field Meeting held 2nd August were approved by the Council as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

209/10
Arising from Min. 168/10 and 173/10 Travellers & Sports Field Security: Cllr Mills reported that security has not been improved since the Travellers departed, and the bollard was still broken.  English Landscapes themselves were able to drive over the broken bollard so it would not deter returning Travellers.  The Clerk reported that so far she had been unable to arrange a site meeting with Wiltshire Council.  She had contacted English Landscapes directly to carry out the works but they were unable to proceed without confirmation from Wiltshire Council.  It was agreed to keep the pressure on Wiltshire Council to act and if necessary to take direct action themselves.  It was agreed to ask the Caretaker to lock up the double gates with a new hardened steel chain and matching lock, so that any Travellers in the future would be delayed long enough for the Police to arrive. It was also agreed to retain the drop -down bollards at the double gates and boulders at the other gates (similar to those at the Queensway School site).  Resolved: The Council contact Wiltshire Council again to emphasise that immediate action was needed and failing any response, the Parish Caretaker would be asked to secure the site

210/10 
Arising from Min. 171/10 Maintenance Contracts & Pitches:  The Chairman reported that Wiltshire Council had not yet provided information on the current maintenance contract with English Landscapes. It was agreed to chase this up again. 

211/10
Sports Field Working Party:  It was agreed that the next Sports Field Working Party would be held on Thursday 23rd September at 7pm, to discuss the Solicitor’s advice.

212/10
Fields in Trust Challenge re: Bowerhill Sports Field.  The Council noted a reply from Helen Griffiths of the Jubilee Fields Scheme to welcome the Inquiry and to advise the Council to contact the Trust again, when the field had been transferred to the Council. 

213/10
Minutes, Council Meeting 16th August 2010:  Resolved: The Minutes of the Council Meeting held 16th August were approved by the Council as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

214/10
Arising from Min. 182/10 Wilts & Swindon Aggregate Materials – summary of comments to date:  This paper was noted. Resolved: The comments from resident Moya Wallis are to be added under the section Calne Area 6 – Land adjacent to Sahara Sand Pit.

215/10
Arising from Min. 184/10 Melksham Rugby Club – future plans: The Clerk reported that she had discussed this with Andy Cadwallader.  The plan is still for the Rugby Club to have the North Field but at present Wiltshire Council is preoccupied with the George Ward site and the Melksham Campus.  The Rugby Club does need more training facilities and floodlights but there are no formal plans available yet.  They need at least a 25-year lease on the land or ownership to get grants; Wiltshire Council has mentioned giving them a 99-year lease.  Once this is done they can gain grants through the National Rugby Association.  The Changing Rooms for the North Field would need to be built to modern standards and the Rugby Club has standards documents for this.  There has been only one Sports Facilities Meeting this year to date, in May, and that focused on recreational changes and the replacement of the Christie Miller site.  

Resolved: Cllr Wood to contact Russ Hillier to arrange another Sports Facilities Meeting. 

216/10
Arising from Min. 184/10 Meeting with Sports Teams & Scout Group: 

Resolved: It was agreed that a meeting would be held on Monday 4th October at 7.30pm (to follow the Planning Meeting) with the interested parties; Sunday Football, Melksham United Youth Football and Bowerhill Scout Group, Youth Club, Model Aircraft and Avon Valley Runners.  

217/10 
Arising from Min. 188/10 Britain in Bloom Competition – RHS packs: Cllr Mills reported that he will be taking a pack to BRAG (Bowerhill Residents Action Group) and enquired as to whether Melksham Gardeners’ Society would like to get involved.  Cllr Bean had passed her pack to her husband, Mr Richard Bean, who is Chairman of the Wiltshire Association of Village Halls. A talk about the scheme had been arranged.  Cllr Chivers commented that a lot of work tidying up areas and bulb planting is already done by the Parish Caretaker, and that the Council just needs to start the initiative and then the local communities would take over.  

218/10
Arising from Min. 190/10 Staff Appraisals: The Clerk reported that ID badges for the Parish Caretaker and Allotment Warden would cost £6 each. 

219/10 
Shaw & Whitley Survey – results and residents’ comments:  The Clerk reported that the results of the Survey are to be included with any grant application for the extension to the basketball court, to demonstrate the support of the local residents.  A grant application has been made through the Area Board for a Performance Reward Grant and to the Community Foundation for a Grassroots award. Cllr Bean reported that there were some concerns from residents and the Shaw Hall Committee about 5- a -side football in terms of how it is going to be managed, and whether it was bookable. Cllr. Bean also confirmed that Richard Bean, who currently takes the bookings for the football on the playing field, had been asked for smaller nets and was also happy to take the bookings for 5 a side in the future.  The Clerk explained that it was hoped that the Shaw Hall Committee would take on the bookings, but also benefit from revenue received. Cllr Bean expressed concern that the edges to the current basketball court were crumbling and required attention. It was agreed to ask the Caretaker to inspect the site.  The results of the Survey will be sent to the Shaw & Whitley “Connect” magazine for publication to residents. 

Resolved:  1.The Parish Caretaker to inspect the current basketball site. 2. The results of the survey to be sent with grant applications and to the “Connect” magazine.

220/10
Litterbin for Eden Grove:  The Clerk reported that Garth Banks, Wiltshire Council has conducted five weekly inspections and concluded that no dog bin is required.  However, several residents have subsequently written to the Parish Council complaining of dog fouling and requesting a dog bin.  It was noted that Wiltshire Council no longer supply a separate dog bin, it is a combined litter bin unit.  Norman Burgess, Wiltshire Council has now said that they are willing for the Parish Council to install and finance the emptying of a bin.  The cost for a top liner on a post is £175 and the cost to the Parish Council for it to be emptied once per week is £150 per annum.  For Wiltshire Council to build up a case for a bin residents need to complain directly to Norman Burgess, not via the Parish Council.  If an incident is reported then English Landscapes contractors will go out and clear up, none have been recorded to date.  The Councillors discussed whether the Parish Council should finance the bin themselves, but agreed that the way forward was for Wiltshire Council to build up a case for supplying themselves.  Residents to be encouraged to contact Norman Burgess directly concerning dog fouling incidents, for review in six months. Cllr Chivers asked for a report to be made to Wiltshire Council that English Landscapes were not picking up road kill. Cllr Mills requested that the dog warden be contacted too. Cllr Baines requested that the re-siting of the bin on the lamp at Woodrow also be chased up, especially as the farmer has just cut the hedge.

Resolved: Residents to be encouraged to inform Norman Burgess of dog fouling incidents (to be included in the next Parish Council newsletter) 2. The Council review whether to purchase a bin for Eden Grove in six months’ time.  Wiltshire Council to be contacted re: bin at Woodrow, road kill not being cleared up and the Dog Warden.


Cllr Sankey left the meeting at 9.30pm.

221/10
Finance:

a) Receipts: The Council noted that the following amounts had been received since the last meeting: 

500312   Allotment Rent 2010/11




£          10.00

b) Accounts: Resolved: The following accounts be approved and checked for payment in September: 
* Account paid since the last meeting.

3713 *
SLCC: CiLCA submission for M. Jarvis for 


£          15.00



“Power of Wellbeing” Module

3714
TOTAL Equipment Ltd: Crown Chambers Rent 4th Quarter
£     1,608.75



01/10/10 – 31/12/10

3715
British Telecom: Internet 01/08/10 – 31/10/10 £109.44 
£        124.65



+ VAT

3716
Post Office Ltd: Postage stamps



£        100.00

3717
P S Filkins: Beanacre Grasscutting 04/08/10 + 17/08/10
£          80.00

3718
Melksham Council of Community Service: Minibus 
£          72.00



Bowerhill/Melksham additional Tuesday service

3719
Countrywide Farmers: Maintenance mtrls £15.45 + VAT
£          18.16

3720
St Barnabas Church: Peppercorn rent for play park land
£          20.00



2009 & 2010

3721
Leekes Ltd: Maintenance mtrls £8.50 + VAT

£            9.99

3722
Buildbase: Maintenance mtrls £ 4.74 + VAT


£            5.57

Salaries: 

3723 Mrs Mary Jarvis: Sept salary + Additional hours

     

+ Expenses (£2.96 cleaning materials)

3724 Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: Sept salary


     

3725 Mrs Teresa Strange: Sept salary + Expenses (£2.62 + 
   

VAT first aid kit replacement items)

3726 Mr Terry Cole: 64 hours (31/07/10 – 21/08/10) + Travel


Allowance (£41.67) + July Mileage (£59.20) + Aug mileage

(£54.00) + Expenses (£4.26 + VAT petrol for lawnmower)

3727 Mrs Gill Butler: 12 hours (26/08/10 – 09/09/10) + £6 to 


correct bank error

3728
Mrs Elaine Cranton: August office cleaning (12hrs)




¼ hr extra on 21/7/10






Total Salaries:
£     3,202.38

3729
Inland Revenue: Tax & NI Employer/ee


£     1,453.65
Aug £649.67  Sept £803.98

3730
Wiltshire Council Wiltshire Pension Fund: Superannuation £      1,240.61



Aug £562.79   Sept £677.82

3731 Mazars: External audit for year ending 31/03/10 £550 
£        646.25

+ VAT

c) Wiltshire Council renovations to Sports Field Pavilion – request for funding: Cllr Wood took over the Chair of this item as Cllr Mills had declared an interest.
The Council considered a proposal to give funds to Wiltshire Council for alterations to the Pavilion building.  It was noted that the Youth Club has a current membership of 25.  In the summer they use the playing field, but in the winter they need more inside facilities.  The Youth Club had made a proposal to Wiltshire Council to swap the changing room with the storeroom to give more usable space for the Youth Club.  The Youth Club had received a quotation from Wiltshire Council for the work and was asking the Parish Council if they could part fund the work.

 Resolved: The Council make a donation of £500 to the Youth Club towards this work, from the Youth Work budget heading.
d) Conclusion of Audit: It was noted that the Council was in receipt of the Audit Conclusion from external auditors Mazars, and that all was satisfactory.

e) WALC Circular – Govt proposals re council tax vetoes for new Localism Bill: It was noted that the deadline for any responses was 10th September, and that NALC and the SLCC had responded on the behalf of Town and Parish Councils.  Councillors expressed concerns that if the Government capped town and parish councils precepts through a precept percentage mechanism this in reality would be a huge restriction on spending for smaller parish councils. In terms of Melksham Without Parish Council, Government capping could affect the Parish Council’s ability to increase the  Precept to take on the maintenance of the Bowerhill Sports Field. It was noted that in time the Sports Field should become self-financing by users and the precept increase would also be offset by the new influx of electors in the Parish from the new housing development.  Cllr. Chivers was concerned that the Parish Council had not made individual comments. The Clerk agreed to find out if a late submission could be made. 
222/10
Hornchurch Road Play Area – vandalism and complaints: Cllr Mills reported that he had spoken to local residents, and that teenagers had been using the “Under 14s” play equipment resulting in damage. There is a clear need to provide suitable shelter or benches for the teenagers but the issue is that although the play area belongs to Wiltshire Council, the green has still not been adopted and is owned by the developers.  The developers are in disagreement with Wiltshire Council over the amount of bond to be held against future maintenance.  Wiltshire Councillor Roy While is to take this up with Chris Kirk at Wiltshire Council. The police are keeping an eye on the area.  

Resolved: The Council to write to Chris Kirk at Wiltshire Council and the developers to ask when the green will be adopted by Wiltshire Council and to request the equipment to be repaired or replaced under Wiltshire Council’s insurance cover. 

223/10
Noticeboard for “The Pilot”:  It was noted that funds to cover this item would come from the Street Furniture Budget heading. Resolved:  The Council to proceed with the quotation from Arien Signs for the purchase of a new noticeboard at £398 + £40 delivery + VAT.  

224/10 
Consultations: 

i) Wiltshire Assembly – Community Plan 2011-2026: Cllr Mills asked for any personal views to be added by the individuals via the website.

ii) Wiltshire Council – Street naming & numbering policy:  Resolved: The Council chose Option 2: Require applicants/developers to reach an agreement with Town and Parish Councils in advance of a formal application being made.
iii) The Council noted the Wiltshire Council Leisure Review – replacement, refurbishment and development programme and letter from Stuart Wheeler, Cabinet Member for Leisure to Cllr Chivers.

225/10 
Highways and Footpath Issues:
i) Dangerous parking, Bowerhill Industrial Estate: The Council noted this issue that had been raised via the Area Board.  The Councillors discussed how the problems were caused by workers from the Industrial Estate parking in the residential area, and that painting yellow lines would only make the problem worse.  Cllr Mills added that the sale of car parks belonging to Superior Graphics and Wiltshire Council  had contributed to the problem.

ii) Community Speedwatch: The Council noted the Press Release from Wiltshire Councillor Dick Tonge.
iii) Temporary Road Closure Order details re: Westhill-Purlpit, 22nd September. This was noted. 
226/10 
Roundabout Sponsorship – design for the Spa Roundabout: The Clerk reported that English Landscapes had produced a design for the roundabout. David Carson was not happy with the design and English Landscape was producing a revised design.

227/10 
Correspondence for action:  

i) Community First AGM Invitation 6th October, Devizes Corn Exchange, 5pm: Resolved: Cllr Bean to attend and represent the Parish Council.
ii) The Council noted the Wilts and Berks Canal Invitation to AGM, Wantage, 16th October 2pm, £7
iii) Reply from Forest & Sandridge School re having a Parish Council Governor representative: Cllr Millard confirmed that he was still interested in becoming the Parish Council Governor.

iv) The Council noted the Melksham & District Link AGM invitation
v) Neighbourhood News: It was noted that PC Kevin Harmsworth would no longer be the Community Beat Manager for Melksham Town Neighbourhood Policing Team (departing on 5th September for the Armed Response Group at Devizes) and that his replacement will be PC 1740 Kane Fulbrook-Smith (commencing 13th September). Resolved: The Council to write a letter of thanks to PC Kevin Harmsworth.
vi) Christmas Menus: Resolved: The Council decided to go to the Greyhound in Bromham for their Christmas meal, with the Bell at Lacock as their second choice.
228/10 
Correspondence for information: The Council noted the following correspondence:

i) Wiltshire Council Standards Committee – letter from Committee Chairman

ii) Police Information re: Smart Water kits

iii) GROW New Support Services for Voluntary and Community Groups

iv) Parish Steward Programme for October, November and December

v) “No need for Nuclear” campaign letter.

229/10 
Staffing – To approve the updated Caretaker Risk Assessment: Resolved: The Council approved the updated Caretaker Risk Assessment.

Meeting closed at 10.05 p.m.

Chairman, 18th October 2010 
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